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Sheffield City Council has developed a creative and innovative approach across the children’s workforce by introducing a multi-agency perspective in providing preventative services to children and families. The development of weekly Multi Agency Allocation Meetings (MAAMs) has resulted in good information sharing and joint work at an early stage, which ensures that families receive appropriate services at the right time. As a result, there has been a reduction in families requiring social care intervention.
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‘Our ethos is to work with families at an early stage to prevent crisis. We work with the whole family; a one-plan, one-worker approach, avoiding duplication wherever possible. Organisations have agreed at a senior level to participate in these meetings, ensuring appropriate operational staff attend and provide information, advice and resources that help to achieve the best outcomes for Sheffield’s families. All organisations feel supported by coming together to make decisions which put children and their families at the centre of decision making. Professionals do not work in isolation; MAAMs are a place where partners can “safely” challenge one another, think creatively and agree on the most appropriate services that will support families in making the necessary changes.’
Dawn Walton, Assistant Director, Prevention and Early Intervention
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Background

Sheffield City Council introduced MAAMs in 2009 as part of a model for the delivery of Prevention and Early Intervention Services. The aim was to provide multi-agency packages of support to children and families delivered by multi-agency support teams (MASTS). The framework is based on a set of shared principles, and the use of the Common Assessment Framework (CAF), social work assessments and Sheffield’s continuum of support. For example, this may enable a looked after child, to live within their own community and to access universal and targeted services alongside specialist services.
Process

MAAMs are part of a wider process which includes screening assessments and ‘requests for support’ while tracking and reviewing each family’s progress. These activities are governed by procedures, protocols and practical guidance. Regular meetings help build better working relationships at a local level and enable managers to identify patterns and trends; sharing best practice and developing services that are based on families’ needs. As the lead agency for MAAMs, the local authority takes responsibility for convening and chairing meetings. This commitment is significant, but seen as an investment which ensures a swift, appropriate and early response to protect children whose circumstances may make them vulnerable.
MAAMs take place weekly, in three locations across the city, covering the North, East and West service areas for Children and Families. These meetings create opportunities for partner agencies to meet regularly, share assessments and agree packages of support for children and their families. Through meeting regularly, the MAAMs help to unblock professional barriers, maintain ongoing dialogue with colleagues and ensure that agreed actions are undertaken. This regular scrutiny ensures that cases are not overlooked and that concerns are highlighted quickly to prevent risks escalating. In addition to allocating early intervention support to families, the service also works with those families who no longer require social care intervention, but require a lower level of support to help them sustain their achievements. Meetings also empower the MASTs to direct resources to where they are most needed. 

The MAAMs are part of a process of referral, screening, and allocation. When agencies feel that a child or family is in need of support, they are encouraged to build on the CAF and send this to the MASTs. This team assesses all referrals through the use of a CAF, GP referral letters and direct requests for support, and determines which cases can be dealt with under ‘direct allocation’ and which should be referred to the weekly MAAMs. In making these decisions, further information can be sought from the referrer, through systems checks and through conversations with other agencies to ensure that relevant information is available. Cases referred to MAAMs are summarised and risks identified. These summaries, along with an agenda, are circulated to the group’s members prior to the meeting. 

A wide range of agencies and services attends these meetings, including:

· Children’s Social Care Fieldwork
· Health Visiting Service
· Community Midwives
· Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service
· Children’s Centres
· Sheffield Futures and the Community Youth Teams
· Youth Offending Service
· South Yorkshire Police
Sheffield Homes (housing)
The agencies and services agree who can offer the most appropriate support. Joint working packages are often produced that focus on what will be of most help to families. A lead agency is agreed at the meeting and a lead professional or key worker will then be identified to coordinate the package of support.  An action plan is produced in partnership with the family which is reviewed regularly by the lead agency, with the progress and outcome shared with the MAAMs. Should there be any barriers to progress or if circumstances change significantly, the family is discussed again at the MAAM and the plan updated. The MAAM is not a forum for lengthy discussion and debate. Members read the paperwork, carry out checks and consider what they could offer before the meeting. Meetings are intended to be solution focused; making the most of provision to support good action plans so that families are able to work through their issues and make progress.
Outcomes
Since 2009/10, there has been a year on year increase in requests for services through the MAAMs. The production of assessments in readiness for meetings has encouraged the use of CAF across all agencies as an early assessment tool. Building on this success, Sheffield is to launch the Family CAF (FCAF) in 2013. The MAAMs have also resulted in improved information sharing between partners and enabled a broader understanding of individual children and their family’s needs. This early identification process has meant that services are not duplicated, decisions are not taken in isolation and the right professionals are involved with families. 
In 2011/12 the numbers of referrals to social care reduced by 8%. Although in the first half of 2012/13 the numbers had risen by 8%, the overall impact is that social care has not seen the increased demands reported nationally over a two-year period.

The overall ethos and focus on providing early intervention, have contributed to numbers of looked after children remaining below 59/10,000 through 2011/13, although there has been no reduction in the amount of legal activity.
The use of MAAMs to support families when children are no longer subject to protection plans has enabled the authority to maintain low re-registration levels of below 6.5%.
Feedback from partner agencies and families

A review of the service has found that partners feel there is productive integrated working, enhanced information sharing and good accessibility to services for families. Partners appreciate the outline plans that are submitted with assessments as these aid discussions and planning. They also report that the MAAMs provide a holistic picture of a family and this supports effective decision making and allocation of resources. Agencies also appreciate the regularity of the meetings, on the same day and time each week, as this has embedded the MAAMs in the working week for professionals and promoted attendance. 
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Parents and carers confirmed their appreciation of the services offered. They were aware that their circumstances had been discussed at a MAAM and as a result they had received help and support.
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Parents feel that they have been engaged in a partnership and the intervention they have received has been perceived as non-threatening. Two parents stated that while support was very much a key focus, risk factors were clearly discussed and highlighted when needed and this gave a much clearer understanding of safeguarding issues affecting their children. 

The services offered through the MAAMs are based on early intervention and prevention. Sheffield Council and its partners have been careful to ensure that children and families receive support that is tailored to their needs and delivered within reasonable and appropriate timescales, which are negotiable. As a result, parents report that the support they receive is right for them, is at the right pace and over the right period of time to support them to make the necessary changes. Importantly this approach reduces the number of families requiring formal social work intervention.
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With a population of 555,500, the City of Sheffield is England’s third largest metropolitan authority. Around 17% of the population is from black or minority ethnic groups. The largest of those groups is the Pakistani community, but Sheffield also has large Caribbean, Indian, Bangladeshi, Somali, Yemeni and Chinese communities. More recently, Sheffield has seen an increase in the number of overseas students and in economic migrants from within the enlarged European Union.
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Early intervention through a multi-agency approach: Sheffield City Council





 





Brief description





 





Overview – the provider’s message





 





The good practice in detail





 





�Thank God for my family intervention worker. For the first time I have felt that someone is listening to me in a non-threatening way. Before she got involved, I couldn’t have envisaged my life as it is now, I have been empowered to do things I didn’t think I could achieve.�





�Having the right worker involved has helped me to be a parent, due to the help, advice and support I have received. I am a much better parent to my child and I now offer advice to other mums on parenting techniques��.





Provider background





 





Are you thinking of putting these ideas into practice; or already doing something similar that could help other providers; or just interested? We’d welcome your views and ideas. Get in touch � HYPERLINK "https://www.surveymonkey.com/s/ofstedgoodpractice" �here�.


To view other good practice examples, go to: � HYPERLINK "http://www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/goodpractice" �www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/goodpractice�
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Provider name
Good practice example: Remit 
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Sheffield City Council
Good practice example: Children and Families Services
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